
Park Board Meeting 
March 4, 2021 
Meeting called to order 5:46 PM 
 
I. ATTENDANCE:  

A. Park Board Members Present: 
Board Member, Jonathen Schrock 
Board Member, Steven Titus  
Board Member, Shannon LaCambra 
 

 B. Park Board Members Absent:  Board Member, Mary Ochoa 
              Board President, Jacob Powers  
  
  C. Staff Present:  J.C. Kennedy, Parks & Recreation Director 
                      
II. Review Agenda: Motion to approve agenda was made by Mrs. LaCambra. 

Second by Mr. Titus.   Agenda approved. 
 

III. January 14, 2021 Minutes: Motion to approve the minutes by Mr. Titus.  
Second by Mr. Schrock.  Minutes approved. 
 

IV. Highland Village Park Mitigation Update: Mr. Kennedy shared correspondence 
that has taken place since the January meeting with Mayor Weathers and Mr. 
Chatburn.  This correspondence is attached below.  Mr. Chatburn has informed 
us that Community Frameworks has been approached by the developer of the 
property adjacent to their project to investigate the likelihood of adding 
property to the park identified in the Community Frameworks parcel.    
From: J.C. Kennedy  
Sent: Monday, December 7, 2020 2:56 PM 
Subject: RE: City Manager Weekly Report to the City Council- November 30, 
2020 

 
Mr. Weathers, 
I am providing some feedback to the questions that you asked regarding the 
minutes from the Park Board Meeting.  The board members are cc’d on this 
message.  I am ready and willing to continue this conversation to discuss any 
alternatives that may be available.  I wish some conversation would have been 
undertaken prior to this stage in the process.   

 
1. I am under the impression that the park size will more than double as a 

result of the adjoining property development proposed by Rick Richard. Was 
any part of that considered in the recommendation to refuse the mitigation 
offered in the Highland Village proposal? 
We have not received any information about any intentions on behalf of Mr. 
Richard adding to the site.  I would encourage the addition of additional 



space to the existing site.  The minutes show a preferred option that does 
include adding additional property to what they proposed.  The main point 
of the discussion amongst the board was centered on the proximity of the 
future school property that would be providing open space and 
playgrounds.  We also discussed the existence of physical constraints 
affecting the site and safety concerns associated with the storm drainage 
swale that takes up a major portion of the property and how this in addition 
to the other easement severely limits the physical capability of the site to 
offer active recreational opportunities.   
Any claim for credit should be made by the developer at least 30 days prior 
to the submittal of the subdivision application so as to eliminate or minimize 
any delays.  It is my understanding that the planning department relayed 
this information to the developer.    

2. Did we consider a mere reduction of impact fees commensurate with the 
usable park space offered? The ¾ acre would be a reduction in fees.  The 
City will determine the actual amount of credit to be granted under the 
City’s impact fees on the basis of a certified copy of the 
construction/material costs.   
Portions of the Code that describe the process. 
The City shall not reimburse the developer for any credit in excess of the 
amount payable under the City’s park impact fee or other park mitigation 
measures; however it may be utilized for mitigation credit for future 
developments within the next six years. 
A. Any claim for credit should be made by the developer at least 30 days 
prior to the submittal of the subdivision application so as to eliminate or 
minimize any delays. 

 
B. Dedication of park land may be offered by the developer as total or 
partial payment of the required impact fee. If the City Council accepts such 
an offer, the credit shall be determined and provided in the following 
manner: 
The land shall be valued at $148,000 per acre when it meets the 
requirements of section (C) listed below.  Credit for the dedication or 
development of park land shall occur when the property has been conveyed 
at no charge to, and accepted by, the City in a manner satisfactory to the 
City Council. 

 
If we are to reduce the mitigation cost in proportion to the usable park 
space in lieu of the entire parcel, would we be able to still meet the 
expectations of community members desiring a neighborhood park while 
collecting fees that will balance the scales?  I am not aware of any 
expectations of community members desiring a neighborhood park 
associated with this development.  If this has been documented it has not 
been shared with myself or the Park Advisory Board.   



3. Did we challenge Traditions Park similarly? Viking Homes came in early in 
the process and there was some back and forth and the Traditions is 1 acre 
without the drainage issue mentioned above. 
I was not around at that time, but all of the concerns noted for size seem to 
apply. If we did not refuse mitigation on that development, how are we 
going to defend our current stance against precedence? The developer has 
had ample opportunity to engage so that the concerns listed could have 
been addressed and a more viable park option could have been discussed.  I 
do not know why they chose not to.  We are not required to accept 
everything that is proposed.   

4. If we reject the mitigation, does that allow the developer to build out the 
parcel in question versus provide park space? Yes  
Considering the experience and proven performance of Jim Franks 
developments, are we wanting to create a contentious position that seems 
to oppose the notion of quality neighborhoods expressed in our vision for 
Airway Heights? Are we willing to take on something that we know is going 
to be a maintenance problem in perpetuity.   

5. Does our desire to build out acres of recreation playfields near the 
Recreation Center not allow for parks to exist with limited capacity for 
“active recreational opportunities”? No, not in any way.  Airway Heights 
Park & Recreation Master Plan Goal: Ensure that every home in the City lies 
within the service area of a park.  This development lies within the service 
are of Landreth Park.   

6. What points were made in the discussion determining this park space 
mitigation would not be in the best interest of the community? I shared my 
professional opinion that the irregular shape of this site along with the 
existence of a storm water retention swale would make it difficult to 
develop as a park.  I also shared that staff would like to discuss 
modifications to Chapter 16.09 to consider the section on street 
frontage.  We have had maintenance issues with the park properties that 
we maintain that are adjacent to private property.  Mainly with fence 
damage and irrigation issues.    
What is the basis of the determination that the proposed park space is not 
in the best interest of the community? The board felt that collecting the 
fees owed and using them to develop other sites was a better alternative.   
The minutes only state that there was a discussion without any details apart 
from the recommendation to not accept the terms. 
The Board discussed how this neighborhood would be served by the open 
space and playgrounds at the future school site.  They discussed the need to 
continue to develop other properties we have.   

7. What plan is in place that would provide something more aligned with the 
best interest of the community as a result of park impact fees versus the 
park space mitigation? There is no plan in place.   

 



From: James Weathers  
Sent: Tuesday, December 8, 2020 8:22 PM 
Subject: RE: City Manager Weekly Report to the City Council- November 30, 
2020 

 
Team, 

 
I agree that some conversation prior to this stage in the process would have 
been valuable, and I am reminded of the George Bernard Shaw quote, “The 
single biggest problem with communication is the illusion that it has taken 
place.”  
I have attached some notes that I humbly ask you to read and consider before 
moving forward with your recommendation. In no way am I suggesting that we 
must say yes to everything. I simply wish to ensure that we carefully consider 
the big picture context of Highland Village with its long and challenged path to 
this critical point in time. Our conversation is smack dab in the middle of a 
perfect storm that includes the protection of Fairchild Air Force Base, the 
provision of safe and affordable housing options to current residents located in 
the APZ, and the collaboration of multiple agencies (Community Frameworks, 
Habitat for Humanity, and a highly respected and community minded 
developer) in producing what could be the most desirable neighborhood in our 
fair city. Much of this coordination took place with a City Planner that has since 
been dismissed and replaced by a part-time consultant before ultimately hiring 
our new Principal Planner (a lot of changes with limited turnover). All of this is 
further complicated by a COVID-19 Pandemic that has forced all of us to handle 
our business in ways we aren’t yet accustomed to. 
Please know that I share these comments in an effort to provide perspective for 
how our actions on City Council must weigh out all pertinent variables. Whether 
you change course or remain committed to your previous recommendation … 
Thank you for belonging to this valued community doing meaningful work. Your 
contributions are much needed and greatly appreciated.  

 
From: J.C. Kennedy  
Sent: Tuesday, December 08, 2020 9:53 AM 
To: 'John Chatburn' <johnc@communityframeworks.org> 
Subject: RE: Park Development in Highland Village 

 
John, 
Thanks for the conversation this morning regarding the Highland Village project 
and potential park property.  I look forward to keeping this going.  If you could 
provide a better schematic of the site that includes the amenities more clearly 
defined that would be very helpful.  The community building and pathways 
clearly depicted if that is possible would be appreciated.  Also had a question 
about who would be maintaining the pathways that you described?  If you 
could also provide some information regarding the number of units this 

mailto:johnc@communityframeworks.org


development includes so that I can better understand the amount of mitigation 
that is involved here.  Thank you for your time and consideration.   

 
December 9, 2020 Communication with Mayor Weathers & City Manager 

 
Mr. Weathers, 
Thank you for the valuable feedback.  I have initiated contact with John 
Chatburn and been informed that they have some preliminary plans for the site 
that they are interested in sharing.  He informed me that he would be getting 
together with the rest of their team and will be forwarding this plan hopefully 
early in January.  I eagerly await that plan so that the Park Advisory Board can 
further evaluate what they have planned. 

 
Message Mr. Kennedy sent John Chatburn March 2, 2021 
John, 
Hope this message finds you safe and healthy.  Just wanted to check back in 
regarding the phone conversation we had back in December.  At that time you 
had indicated that your team would need some time to flush out the details of 
the plan for the park mitigation.  Just wanted to see if you were at a point to 
share any plans at this time?   
THANKS 
Response 
I will be away on annual leave from Mar.1 to Mar. 2nd returning to the office 
Mar 3rd.  I will respond to you when I return.  For matters relating to Highland 
Village please contact Paul Trautman at pault@communityframeworks.org and 
for all other matters please contact Deb Elzinga at 
debe@communityframeworks.org  
-John 

 
From: John Chatburn [mailto:johnc@communityframeworks.org]  
Sent: Wednesday, March 03, 2021 7:56 AM 
To: J.C. Kennedy <jkennedy@cawh.org> 
Subject: RE: Park Development in Highland Village 

 
Hi J.C., 
Thanks for reaching out.  In the last couple of weeks we were contacted by the 
adjacent land owner to the north of our proposed park site.  We are both 
utilizing Storhaug for our civil engineering/plat design.  They would like to add a 
significant amount of space to our proposed park.  We are working to get a call 
scheduled with them to see how we can collaborate.  After we are clear on their 
intent and that we can make something work, we will circle back with you and 
provide you with an update.  Take care and hope your week is going well. 
John, 
Thanks for getting back to me.  In a perfect world the park would look like this: 
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This option maximizes park frontage to adjacent homes and the greater 
neighborhood providing the best access for everyone.  It opens up sweeping 
views into the park site from more of the adjacent lots maximizing their value, 
which in the long term means a higher tax base the City could utilize to help 
offset the long term maintenance and operations of the park property.  It would 
eliminate the major issues we have faced with other parks where properties 
share a fence with the park.  We have had problems with this issue at all of the 
parks where this is the case (fence issues, irrigation issues, noise issues etc…..)  
If this is an option that could be investigated further we may be able to 
coordinate this effort to take advantage of grant opportunities through the 
Recreation Conservation Office and just maybe able to utilize the donation of 
the property as a match to seek development funding.  We would have to 
investigate this further but it could be a possibility.  The maximum grant 
application is $500,000 and 2022 is the next grant cycle grants wouldn’t be 
awarded until the fall of 2022 with development taking place in 2023 if we were 
lucky enough to be awarded.  It would delay the project but I felt this would be 
worth some consideration as it would allow us to develop a really nice park for 
this neighborhood.  I look forward to hearing how your conversations go with 
the adjacent developer.   
THANKS   

Mr. Kennedy informed the board that he reached out to the Recreation 
Conservation Office regarding the potential to use the donated property as a match 
for a Local Parks Grant Application and received the following feedback.   
Donated Real Property. When development projects require matching funds, the 



value of donated privately owned real property may be used as part or all of this 
match. 

 
1. Definition- The transfer of privately owned real property to the project applicant at 

no cost. (Property can’t be donated in lieu of paying park impact fees and still 
qualify, it has to be a free and clear donation, I want to follow up with our specific 
grant manager to confirm this is accurate) 

 
2. The transfer of title to the applicant must not occur prior to the execution by IAC-

SRFB of the Project Agreement, unless such action has been previously approved by 
IAC-SRFB under the Waiver of Retroactivity procedure. 

 
Mr. Kennedy also discussed the need to evaluate priorities for the next round of 
Grant Applications that comes up in 2022.  With the reduced field space available at 
Sunset Elementary and the restrictions on its use our available field space has been 
significantly reduced.  At the same time the population continues to increase at a 
rapid pace meaning more families with children that will increase the participation in 
our programs requiring more field space to play.  The board will need to evaluate 
what is the highest priority when submitting grant application with the limited 
funding that we have.  Do we continue to work on expanding the development of 
the Recreation Complex with similar grant application that we submitted the last 
grant cycles or do we shift the application to this potential project.  This is just 
something to be thinking about.   

  
V. Department Status Update: Mr. Kennedy shared the most recent weekly report 

submitted to the City Manager and City Council with the board.   
 
VI. Sekani Park Update: Mr. Kennedy informed the board that the City Council has 

authorized the City Manager to execute the sale agreement when we receive 
another offer on the property.  This will expedite the process of moving forward 
with the sale.   
   

VII. Adjourn:  A motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Schrock, second by Mrs. 
LaCambra.  
Meeting adjourned at 6:47 PM 


